
                         STATE OF FLORIDA
               DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN         )
RELATIONS,                          )
                                    )
     Petitioner,                    )
and                                 )
                                    )
EDWARD and KATHY DIVITO,            )
                                    )
     Intervenors,                   )
                                    )
vs.                                 )   CASE NO. 95-1177
                                    )
DUCKWOOD HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION,    )
INC., HOWARD SEE and                )
BOB SUTHERLAND,                     )
                                    )
     Respondents.                   )
____________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its
designated Hearing Officer, Joyous D. Parrish, held a formal hearing in the
above-styled case on January 17, 1996, in Stuart, Florida.

                           APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:   Harden King, Esquire
                       Dana Baird, Esquire
                       Florida Commission on Human Relations
                       325 John Knox Road
                       Building F, Suite 240
                       Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

     For Intervenors:  Kevin Ross, Esquire
                       Larry Corman, Esquire
                       HODGSON, RUSS, ANDREWS, WOODS and GOODYEAR
                       2000 Glades Road, Suite 400
                       Boca Raton, Florida  33431

     For Respondent:   Jane L. Cornett, Esquire
                       Deborah Ross, Esquire
                       WACKEEN, CORNETT and GOOGE, P.A.
                       Post Office Box 66
                       Stuart, Florida  34994

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     The central issue in this case is whether the Respondents unlawfully
discriminated against the Intervenors in violation of Section 760.23, Florida
Statutes.



                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     This case began when the Intervenors, Edward and Kathy Divito, filed a
complaint against the Respondents, Duckwood Homeowners Association, Inc., Howard
See and Bob Sutherland (Duckwood), for discrimination under the Florida Fair
Housing Act.  The Petitioner, the Commission on Human Relations (Commission)
issued an investigatory determination finding there was reasonable cause to
believe a discriminatory practice had occurred which the Respondents contested,
and the matter was eventually forwarded to the Division of Administrative
Hearings for formal proceedings on March 9, 1995.  The Intervenors claim that
Duckwood unlawfully discriminated against them on the basis of familial status.
They alleged that when their son Andrew was born, the association notified them
of a restrictive covenant which precludes persons under the age of 18 residing
in the Duckwood community.

     At the hearing the Petitioner and Intervenors presented the testimony of
the following witnesses:  Edward and Kathy Divito, S. Louis Pachete, and Walter
Miozza.  Petitioner's exhibits numbered 1, 3, and 4 were admitted into evidence.
Petitioner's exhibit 2 has been proffered for the record.  Additionally,
Intervenor's exhibit 1 has been received.

     Respondents presented the testimony of:  Richard Hildreath, Robert Rimer,
Betty Mahaney, Charlotte Reynolds, and Daniel Doak.  Respondents' exhibits
numbered 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 7, 8, 10 and 12 have been received into evidence.
Respondents' exhibit 4 has not been admitted.

     Outstanding motions were addressed at the outset of the hearing.  After
consideration and comment, the motion for a view was withdrawn.  The request to
drop Bob Sutherland as a party was granted.  Finally, although ruling was
reserved at the time of hearing, the motion to drop Howard See as a party is
hereby granted.

     The transcript of the hearing was filed on February 21, 1996.  The parties'
requests for extensions of the time to file proposed recommended orders were
granted.  Specific rulings on the proposed findings of fact filed in this cause
are included in the appendix at the conclusion of this order.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Commission is the state agency charged with the responsibility of
promoting and encouraging fair treatment in housing in accordance with the
provisions of Chapter 760, Florida Statutes.  Such authority includes, but is
not limited to, issues involving the fair housing act found at Sections 760.20-
760.37, Florida Statutes

     2.  In 1986 or 1987, the Intervenor, Edward Divito, purchased a home
located within a subdivision known in this record as Duckwood which was subject
to the  authority of the Respondent, Duckwood Homeowners Association, Inc.

     3.  The Duckwood development is a residential community located in Martin
County, Florida consisting of 139 single family units.

     4.  Each Duckwood unit is subject to covenants, conditions and
restrictions.



     5.  At all times material to the allegations of this case, Mr. Divito
resided in his home at Duckwood.

     6.  Sometime subsequent to 1986, Mrs. Divito began residence at the Divito
home in Duckwood.

     7.  Between 1987 and January, 1992, Mr. Divito's minor daughters from a
prior marriage did, from time to time, reside with the father at the Duckwood
residence.  Although the visits were longer than two weeks, the Respondent did
not take any action related to such visits.  More specifically, Respondent did
not request that the minors vacate the Duckwood home.

     8.  In January, 1992, Andrew Divito was born and took permanent residence
with his parents at the Duckwood home.

     9.  In February, 1992, the Duckwood Homeowners Association, Inc. reminded
the Divitos that Andrew was not allowed to reside in the Duckwood home.

     10.  The Respondent never demanded that Kathy Divito, aged more than 18
years but less than 55 years, not reside in the Divito's home.

     11.  The Respondent never demanded that Edward Divito, aged more than 18
years but less than 55 years, not reside in his Duckwood home.

     12.  At all times material to this case, Respondent had a restriction which
prohibited persons under 18 years age from permanently residing in the Duckwood
subdivision.  This prohibition applied to Mr. Divito's minor daughters as well
as to Andrew.

     13.  Restrictions also limited permanent residency to those persons 45
years of age or older.  This age limit was later changed to 55 years or older.

     14.  Neither Mr. nor Mrs. Divito was 45 years of age when Andrew was born.
Moreover, Mr. Divito was not 45 years old at the time he purchased the Duckwood
property or when such restriction was enacted.

     15.  In 1992, neither Mr. nor Mrs. Divito was 55 years of age.

     16.  On August 2, 1992, Duckwood sent another letter to the Divitos
reiterating that Andrew's residence violated the restrictions and that
litigation would ensue if the Divitos refused to comply.

     17.  Duckwood's present facilities were designed and constructed when
Duckwood was intended to be housing for persons 45 and older, and there has not
been any specific or significant modification to convert Duckwood facilities for
use by older persons.

     18.  With the exception of the case at bar, Duckwood has never previously
enforced its age restriction.  Duckwood failed to enforce the restriction when
Edward Divito's daughters resided with him.

     19.  Prior to October of 1992, Duckwood had not put in place formal
procedures to screen new residents or to verify the ages of its then existing
residents.

     20.  In October of 1992, at least eighty percent of the Duckwood residents
were age 55 or older.



     21.  Mr. Divito placed his Duckwood residence on the market long before
Andrew was born.  The Divitos had effectively decided to move before the notice
was issued by Respondent.

     22.  The Divito home eventually sold in November, 1993 for at least fair
market value.

     23.  The Divitos were annoyed and felt harrassed by the action of
Respondent in requesting that Andrew not reside at the Duckwood property.  The
situation created an understandable tension between the Divitos and their
neighbors.

     24.  At all times material to this case, Duckwood did not have significant
facilities and services specifically designed to meet the physical or social
needs of older persons.  All facilities at Duckwood have remained as initially
designed and do not offer special accessibility other than that expected for
handicap usage unrelated to age.

     25.  Prior to this incident with the Divitos, the housing community did not
publish and enforce policies and procedures related to providing housing for
persons over 55 years of age.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     26.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to, and the subject matter of, these proceedings.

     27.  Section 760.23, Florida Statutes, provides, in pertinent part:

            (1)  It is unlawful to refuse to sell or
          rent after the making of a bonafide offer, to
          refuse to negotiate for the sale or rental of,
          or otherwise to make unavailable or deny a
          dwelling to any person because of race, color,
          national origin, sex, handicap, familial
          status, or religion.
                         *    *    *
            (6)  The protection afforded under ss.
          760.20-760.37 against discrimination on the
          basis of familial status apply to any person
          who is pregnant or is in the process of se-
          curing legal custody of any individual who
          has not attained the age of 18 years.

     28.  Section 760.22, Florida Statutes, sets forth the definitions for terms
used in Sections 760.20-760.37, Florida Statutes.  Pertinent to this case are
the following:

            (4)  "Dwelling" means any building or struc-
          ture, or portion thereof, which is occupied as,
          or designed or intended for occupancy as, a
          residence by one or more families, and any
          vacant land which is offered for sale or
          lease for the construction or location on the
          land of any such building or structure, or
          portion thereof.



            (5)  "Familial status" is established when
          an individual who has not attained the age of
          18 years is domiciled with:
            (a)  A parent or other person having legal
          custody of such individual; or
            (b)  A designee of a parent or other person
          having legal custody, with the written per-
          mission of such parent or other person.

     29.  Section 760.29, Florida Statutes, provides, in part:

            (4)(a)  Any provision of ss. 760.20-760.37
          regarding familial status does not apply with
          respect to housing for older persons.
            (b)  As used in this subsection, the term
          "housing for older persons" means housing:
            1.  Provided under any state or federal pro-
          gram that the commission determines is specifi-
          cally designed and operated to assist elderly
          persons, as defined in the state or federal
          program;
            2.  Intended for, and solely occupied by,
          persons 62 years of age or older; or
            3.  Intended and operated for occupancy by
          at least one person 55 years of age or older
          per unit.  In determining whether housing
          qualified as housing for older person under
          this subparagraph, the commission shall con-
          sider at least the following factors:
            a.  The existence of significant facilities
          and services specifically designed to meet the
          physical or social needs of older persons, or
          if providing such facilities and services is
          not practicable, such housing is necessary to
          provide important housing opportunities for
          older persons;
            b.  At least 80 percent of the units are
          occupied by at least one person 55 years of
          age or older per unit; and
            c.  The publication of and adherence to
          policies and procedures which demonstrate an
          intent by the owner or manager to provide
          housing for persons 55 years of age or older.

     30.  Section 760.34, Florida Statutes, provides, in part:

            (1)  Any person who claims to have been in-
          jured by a discriminatory housing practice or
          who believes that he will be injured by a
          discriminatory housing practice that is about
          to occur may file a complaint with the
          commission.
                         *    *    *
            (2)  A complaint under subsection (1) must
          be filed within 1 year after the alleged dis-
          criminatory housing practice occurred.
                         *    *    *



            (5)  In any proceeding brought pursuant to
          this section or s. 760.35, the burden of
          proof is on the complainant.

     31.  Section 760.35, Florida Statutes, provides, in part:

            (3)(a)  If the commission is unable to ob-
          tain voluntary compliance with ss. 760.20-
          760.37 or has reasonable cause to believe
          that a discriminatory practice has occurred:
            1.  The commission may institute an admin-
          istrative proceeding under chapter 120; or
            2.  The person aggrieved may request admin-
          istrative relief under chapter 120 within 30
          days after receiving notice that the commiss-
          ion has concluded its investigation under
          s. 760.34.
            (b)  Administrative hearings shall be con-
          ducted pursuant to s. 120.57(1).  The respon-
          dent must be served written notice by certi-
          fied mail.  If the hearing officer finds that
          a discriminatory housing practice has occurred
          or is about to occur, he shall issue a recom-
          mended order to the commission prohibiting the
          practice and recommending affirmative relief
          from the effects of the practice, including
          quantifiable damages and reasonable attor-
          ney's fees and costs.  The commission may
          adopt, reject, or modify a recommend order
          only as provided under s. 120.57(1).  Judg-
          ment for the amount of damages and costs
          assessed pursuant to a final order by the
          commission may be entered in any court having
          jurisdiction thereof and may be enforced as
          any other judgment.

     32.  The Petitioner bears the burden of proof to establish that a violation
of the law has occurred.

     33.  In this case, the Petitioner has established that the Respondent did
contemplate the enforcement of an unlawful restriction related to the minor
child, Andrew Divito.  This matter became moot when Andrew voluntarily vacated
the home.  The written request for the minor to vacate does not establish
violation of the statute.

     34.  The facts of this case clearly demonstrate that the Divitos were in
the process of moving when the dispute began.  They chose to voluntarily
relocate and had planned to do so when the Association sent its initial notice.
That the Association did not allow the move to go forward without the notice
regarding Andrew is unfortunate.

     35.  Nevertheless, the Divito home was eventually sold for fair market
value.  No damages were incurred as a result of the sale of the home.  Any
monetary damages sustained by Intervenors as a result of the sale or vacation of
the home have not been established.



     36.  Similarly, intangible damages have not been established, and are not
warranted under the circumstances of this case.

     37.  Since Andrew no longer resides at the Duckwood community, injunctive
relief is also not warranted under the circumstances of this case.

     38.  It is speculative whether or not Duckwood would have attempted to
formally enforce the restriction against Andrew Divito.  However, under the
facts of this case, such enforcement would have constituted an unlawful act
under Sections 760.20-760.37, Florida Statutes.  Accordingly, Duckwood is not a
prevailing party and is not entitled to attorneys fees or costs in this matter.

                         RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is, hereby,

     RECOMMENDED:

     That the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final order
dismissing the allegations of this case as moot since the Divitos suffered no
damages and have voluntarily moved.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 10th day of June, 1996, in Tallahassee, Leon County,
Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            JOYOUS D. PARRISH, Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 10th day of June, 1996.

          APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 95-1177

Rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the Petitioner:

     1.  Paragraphs 1 through 12, 14, 15, 20, 21, 22, and 23 are accepted.
     2.  Paragraph 13 is rejected as contrary to the weight of the credible
evidence or not supported by the record.  See, however, findings of fact number
23.
     3.  Paragraphs 16 through 19 are rejected as unnecessary or irrelevant; it
is undisputed that the development sought to exclude minors.  The time frame for
the restrictions is relevant only as it relates only to Duckwood's claim as a
community for persons over 55 which it did not attempt to establish until this
case ensued.
     4.  Paragraph 24 is rejected as contrary to the weight of the credible
evidence or argumentative.

Rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the Intervenors:



     1.  Paragraphs 1, 3 through 7, 9 through 17, 22, 23, 24, and 26 through 32
are accepted.
     2.  With regard to paragraph 2, it is accepted that the purchase occurred
in 1987; otherwise, rejected as not supported by the weight of the credible
evidence.
     3.  Paragraph 8 is rejected as irrelevant (since asking price would not
necessarily reflect fair market value) and not supported by the evidence
presented (the more likely amount was $97,000 not $97,000,000).
     4.  Paragraphs 18 through 21 are rejected as irrelevant or unnecessary; it
is undisputed that the development sought to exclude minors.  The time frame for
the restrictions is relevant only as it relates only to Duckwood's claim as a
community for persons over 55 which it did not attempt to establish until this
case ensued.
     5.  With regard to paragraph 25, with the deletion of the phrase "either
prior to or subsequent to the Divitos constructive eviction" which is rejected
as contrary to the weight of the credible evidence, the paragraph is accepted as
it relates to the times material to this case.

Rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the Respondent:

     1.  Paragraphs 2, 3, 7 through 12, 14, 15, 16, 21, 27, 28, 34 through 38,
41, 42, 45, 46, 47, 51 through 59 are accepted.
     2.  Paragraph 1 is rejected as comment or statement of case.
     3.  Paragraphs 4, 5, and 6 are rejected as comment or allegations of the
statement of the case.
     4.  Paragraph 13 is rejected as comment or statement of the case.
     5.  Paragraphs 17 through 20 are rejected as irrelevant or contrary to the
weight of the credible evidence.
     6.  Paragraphs 22 through 26 are rejected as contrary to the weight of the
credible evidence.  The association did not begin to conscientiously perform the
duties described until this case arose.  Record keeping, surveys, an active
welcoming committee, etc. all began in earnest in October, 1992.  Presumably, in
response to this issue.
     7.  Paragraphs 29 through 33 are rejected as contrary to the weight of the
credible evidence or not supported by the record.  See comment above.
     8.  With the correction to state "A verification" and not "Another
verification" which is rejected as contrary to the weight of the credible
evidence, paragraph 39 is accepted.
     9.  With regard to paragraph 40, it is accepted that the Association was
attempting to verify that at least one member of each home was 55 or older.
     10.  With regard to paragraph 43, it is accepted that as of October, 1992,
the Association has updated its records, etc.
     11.  Paragraph 44 is rejected as contrary to the weight of the credible
evidence or not supported by the record.
     12.  With regard to paragraph 48, it is accepted that all of the facilities
and most of the programs or services were available to residents prior to 1989.
Duckwood has no services or programs or facilities specially designed or
implemented for persons over 55 years of age.
     13.  Paragraph 49 is rejected as contrary to the weight of the credible
evidence.
     14.  Paragraph 50 is rejected as irrelevant or vague.
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               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.


